BUREAU OF JUSTICE ASSISTANCE OPENING DOORS, RETURNING HOME:

How Public Housing Authorities Across the Country Are Expanding Access for People with Conviction Histories

Introduction

Millions of people transition into the community from jails and prisons every year but face significant obstacles to securing safe, affordable housing.¹ These barriers contribute to the revolving door of homelessness and incarceration. People who were formerly incarcerated are 10 times more likely than the general public to be unhoused, with a rate of 203 people experiencing homelessness per 10,000 people.² The relationship between homelessness and incarceration is cyclical, as homelessness and housing instability increase the likelihood of future criminal legal system involvement: People who are unhoused are more likely to interact with police and are 11 times more likely to be arrested than people with stable housing.³

Viewed another way, access to stable and affordable housing substantially increases the likelihood that a person returning home from prison or jail will be able to receive support from their family, find and retain employment, rebuild supportive social networks, and avoid additional convictions.⁴ These improved outcomes and living conditions are relevant and crucial to the whole community: When people who are reentering their communities are housed and supported, the community is strengthened and public safety is improved. The United States has nearly 3,300 public housing authorities (PHAs) that serve approximately 1.2 million households, yet they are often inaccessible resources for people released from incarceration and in need of a safe place to live.⁵ At present, exclusionary criteria govern much of the country's public housing that bar people who were formerly incarcerated from moving back in with their families—families who are often eager to reconnect and to help their loved ones reintegrate into society.⁶ These admissions criteria affect local public housing developments as well as federal housing choice vouchers, commonly referred to as Section 8, which provide rental assistance to low- and moderate-income families. Following the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) guidelines, all PHAs must place permanent residency exclusions on people who are required to register on the sex offender registry for life or who have been convicted of producing methamphetamine in federally assisted housing.⁷ For other types of crimes, housing authorities exercise their individual discretion when developing their admissions criteria.

The Federal Landscape

Given the number of people involved with the criminal legal system and the societal barriers they face, federal policymakers have encouraged PHAs to rethink the

Vera INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE This project is supported by Grant No. 2017-IG-BX-K003 awarded by the Bureau of Justice Assistance. The Bureau of Justice Assistance is a component of the Department of Justice's Office of Justice Programs, which also includes the Bureau of Justice Statistics, the National Institute of Justice, the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, the Office for Victims of Crime, and the Office of Sex Offender Sentencing, Monitoring, Apprehending, Registering, and Tracking. Points of view or opinions in this document are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position or policies of the U.S. Department of Justice.



limitations on public housing for people with conviction histories. In 2011, HUD issued a letter to PHA executive directors emphasizing the broad discretion that PHAs hold in setting admission policies and the importance of granting second chances, including helping people with conviction histories "gain access to one of the most fundamental building blocks of a stable life—a place to live."8 In 2015, HUD released additional guidance limiting the extent to which authorities should consider people's arrest records in decisions about admissions, assistance, or eviction. The same guidance clarified that HUD does not require PHAs to adopt "one strike" policies-policies that automatically deny admission to housing to anyone with a criminal record and automatically evict people if a member of their household engages in criminal activity.9 Further, in 2016, HUD's Office of the General Counsel issued a memo to housing providers on how the "disparate impact test" could be applied to people who were formerly incarcerated. A person can make a disparate impact claim if they are denied housing based on a policy that "results in a disparate impact on a group of persons because of their race or national origin."¹⁰ Although people who were formerly incarcerated are not a protected class under the Fair Housing Act, criminal legal system involvement disproportionately impacts people of color.

The Biden Administration continues to elevate the importance of housing for people with conviction histories. For example, the United States Interagency Council on Homelessness (USICH) is prioritizing "housing 100% of people exiting prison."¹¹ HUD Secretary Marcia L. Fudge, who chairs USICH, also outlined HUD's actions to increase public safety and access to housing for people with conviction histories. On June 23, 2021, Secretary Fudge provided guidance on the use of the emergency housing vouchers awarded to more than 600 PHAs, stating that people leaving incarceration are eligible for those vouchers.¹² Secretary Fudge outlined other actions HUD will take, including the creation of tools and resources to assist homeowners, landlords, and PHAs with applicant screening and tenant selection to limit the broad use of criminal records when making decisions. Additional actions include a review of HUD policies and regulations that limit access to housing and HUD assistance for people with conviction histories, as well as publishing research findings on best practices for housing people reentering their communities. Secretary Fudge noted, "The President and I believe that everyone deserves a second chance and a stable home from which to rebuild their lives. No person

should exit a prison or jail only to wind up on the streets."¹³ Recently, President Biden released the Build Back Better Framework that includes once-in-a-lifetime investments to expand public housing.¹⁴ As the country accelerates its efforts to decrease housing insecurity and expand housing access, it is critical that people with conviction histories are included in these efforts.

Opening Doors to Public Housing

In 2017, the Vera Institute of Justice (Vera) launched a new initiative—Opening Doors: Safely Increasing Access to Public Housing for People with Conviction Histories—to remove barriers to housing for people with conviction histories. Through the initiative, Vera has worked with a wide range of partners, including PHAs, law enforcement agencies, county and state corrections departments, reentry service providers, homeless service providers, continuum of care organizations, and resident advocates. Community stakeholders shared their expertise on the barriers faced by people with criminal records and offered input on policy changes and program development. The Opening Doors initiative, which the U.S. Department of Justice's Bureau of Justice Assistance has funded since 2017, has worked in 12 states with 22 housing authorities and their community partners to effect change in housing policy to improve reentry outcomes.

As a result of their partnership with Vera, some PHAs created reentry programs to increase access to public housing for people with conviction histories. Other PHAs revised their Admissions and Continued Occupancy Plan (ACOP) and administrative plan to increase access to housing. ACOPs and administrative plans are the policy documents that contain rules and procedures for public housing access, among many other topics. This brief shares examples and lessons gleaned from Vera's varied and continued experience that can help other jurisdictions expand housing access for people in reentry.

Allegheny County Housing Authority, Pennsylvania

In 2021, the Allegheny County Housing Authority (ACHA) partnered with the county jail, probation, public defenders, and reentry service providers to change policies in its ACOP and administrative plan, as well as practices to increase access to housing for Allegheny residents with criminal records.¹⁵ The changes include revising the lookback periods—the timeframe during which criminal records



From 2017 to 2021, Vera collaborated with the following PHAs through the Opening Doors to Public Housing Initiative:

- Housing Authority of the County of San Diego, in collaboration with five other housing authorities operating within the county (CA)
- 2. Colorado Department of Local Affairs, Division of Housing (CO)
- 3. State consortium of five agencies led by the Delaware State Housing Authority (DE)
- 4. Northern Illinois Regional Affordable Community Housing (IL)
- 5. Lafayette Housing Authority (LA)

- 6. Springfield Housing Authority (MA)
- 7. Detroit Housing Commission (MI)
- 8. Asheville Housing Authority (NC)
- 9. Burlington Housing Authority (NC)
- 10. Oklahoma City Housing Authority (OK)
- 11. Allegheny County Housing Authority (PA)
- 12. Providence Housing Authority (RI)
- 13. Tacoma Housing Authority (WA)

are considered for admission—from 10 and 5 years to 5 and 3 years. In addition, close to a dozen convictions were removed from the exclusionary criteria list, including misdemeanor marijuana possession and several felony theft offenses. ACHA also made several changes to its admission processes. ACHA is implementing a panel review process for ineligibility hearings that will use a screening rubric model developed by Housing Catalyst in Fort Collins, Colorado. Letters sent to denied applicants will now specify the types of evidence they can present at their denial hearings, and they include contact information for a local legal aid organization that can help with representation.

Burlington Housing Authority, North Carolina

The Burlington Housing Authority (BHA) made several changes to expand access and remove barriers to housing for people with conviction histories. In 2020, BHA created a process for individualized review, eliminating the automatic denial of applicants save for the two HUDmandated exclusions—people who are required to register on the sex offender registry for life or who have been convicted of producing methamphetamine in federally assisted housing-and scaled back its look-back periods from 5 to 3 years for certain crimes. BHA now uses a grid to determine if further screening is needed and implemented a process for applicants to show evidence of rehabilitation if they are denied.¹⁶ During this policy change process, BHA collaborated with community stakeholders to gain their insights and strengthen its partnerships with local reentry service organizations to better serve Burlington residents who have conviction histories. BHA plans to continue to build on its changes and is currently working in partnership with Benevolence Farm, a local reentry organization for women leaving prison, to create housing units for people in reentry.

Delaware State Housing Authority, Delaware

A state consortium of five public housing agencies led by the Delaware State Housing Authority launched the Delaware Family Reentry Program (FRP) in 2020.¹⁷ The program allows Delawareans with criminal legal system involvement to reunite with family members living in housing subsidized by one of Delaware's five PHAs. FRP aims to help people who were formerly incarcerated access stable and affordable housing and thereby reduce their risk of homelessness and incarceration. The Delaware State Housing Authority, Dover Housing Authority, New Castle County Housing Authority, Newark Housing Authority, Wilmington Housing Authority, Delaware Department of Correction, and Delaware Center for Justice partnered to administer FRP. In 2017, Delaware convened the Committee on Criminal Justice Reform to make recommendations for the state to reduce homelessness among people leaving prison and expand housing for people who were formerly incarcerated. Those recommendations spurred the creation of FRP, which continues to be part of a broader statewide strategy to reduce recidivism. The housing component of this strategy now includes a focus on increasing the number of landlords who accept housing vouchers from people with conviction histories.¹⁸

Oklahoma Housing Authority, Oklahoma

The Oklahoma City Housing Authority (OCHA) reduced its look-back period in 2019 from 5 to 3 years. This change does not include the two federally mandated HUD permanent residency exclusions of people who are required to register on the sex offender registry for life or who have been convicted of producing methamphetamine in federally assisted housing, which remain in effect regardless of how much time has passed. OCHA publicized the changes to residents, applicants, and community partners in a flyer using the following language:

If a conviction took place more than three years ago, it will not be factored into the review of an application for public housing or housing choice vouchers.

The time period is counted from the date of conviction to the date that the application is reviewed. Although applicants may be ineligible at the time they submit their applications, the conviction may be outside of the three-year look-back period when the application reaches the top of the waiting list.¹⁹

Tacoma Housing Authority, Washington

The Tacoma Housing Authority (THA) removed barriers and increased access to public housing through changes to its admissions process. THA reviewed existing research, investigated its existing policies and outcomes, and consulted with tenants, its property management and service staff, landlord advisory group, and community partners.²⁰ Under the revised admissions policy, THA will only look at felony convictions for violent, drug-related, or threatening offenses. THA also reduced its look-back period from 5 years to 1 year. And housing applicants will no longer be automatically denied a housing voucher for criminal history beyond the two HUD exclusions. If an applicant has felony convictions for violent, drug-related, or threatening offenses on their record within the last year, the applicant will undergo an individualized review.

Other Examples of Innovation for People with Criminal Records

Other jurisdictions are exploring innovations in policies and practices that expand housing access for people with criminal records.

Illinois State Policy Changes

On January 13, 2021, the Illinois legislature passed the Public Housing Access Bill. In so doing, Illinois became the first state in the country to remove key barriers to public housing for people with conviction histories and to apply a common set of admissions criteria statewide. With the change in law, PHAs are limiting the length of criminal background checks to only review 6 months back from the date when someone applies for housing.²¹ The two required exclusions by HUD remain in place.

Michigan State Housing Development Authority and the Michigan Department of Corrections

The Michigan State Housing Development Authority (MSHDA) and the Michigan Department of Corrections (MDOC) collaborated to provide housing opportunities for people who were formerly incarcerated. MSHDA provides a select number of housing choice vouchers for people on parole who meet MSHDA's requirements to receive housing assistance. And MDOC and MSHDA offer services to support people who were formerly incarcerated in having a successful tenancy and to address other needs they may face. Over a 3-year period, 93 percent of participants in the program successfully completed parole.²² Additionally, upon completion of their community supervision requirements, participants may continue to receive voucher assistance as long as they meet the MSHDA requirements.

New York City Housing Authority: Family Reentry Program

In 2013, the Corporation for Supportive Housing, New York City Department of Homeless Services, New York City Housing Authority (NYCHA), Vera, and multiple nonprofit reentry service providers partnered to launch the Family Reentry Program. The program provides housing to people who have recently been released from incarceration and want to move in with their family members who are housed by NYCHA. Upon successful completion of the 2-year program, participants are eligible to be added to the family's lease.²³ Since the start of the program, 173 people were accepted, and only 5 program participants were convicted of another crime, none of which were violent.

Conclusion

These examples illustrate the types of changes that are possible when housing providers, reentry stakeholders, and other partners come together to remove barriers to housing. As these strategies gain momentum in other jurisdictions, we as a country can start truly opening doors to safe and secure housing for people with criminal legal system involvement.

Endnotes

1. Wendy Sawyer and Peter Wagner, "Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2020," Prison Policy Initiative, March 24, 2020, https://perma.cc/RV5E-A7Q8. For a discussion on barriers to housing faced by the formerly incarcerated population, see Demelza Baer, Avinash Bhati, Lisa Brooks et al., Understanding the Challenges of Prisoner Reentry: Research Findings from the Urban Institute's Prisoner Reentry Portfolio (Washington, DC: Urban Institute, 2006), https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/ publication/42981/411289-Understanding-the-Challengesof-Prisoner-Reentry.PDF. For a discussion on public housing admission barriers for people with criminal legal system involvement, see Marie Claire Tran-Leung, When Discretion Means Denial: A National Perspective on Criminal Barriers to Federally Subsidized Housing (Chicago: Sargent Shriver National Center on Poverty Law, 2015).

2. Lucius Couloute, "Nowhere to Go: Homelessness among formerly incarcerated people," Prison Policy Initiative, August 2018, <u>https://perma.cc/2JST-EEJC</u>.

3. National Law Center on Homelessness and Poverty (NLCHP), Housing Not Handcuffs 2019: Ending the Criminalization of Homelessness in U.S. Cities (Washington, DC: NLCHP, 2019), 50, https://perma.cc/A7JU-5HDL.

4. Amanda Geller and Marah A. Curtis, "A Sort of Homecoming: Incarceration and the Housing Security of Urban Men," *Social Science Research* 40, no. 4 (2011), 1197, <u>www.researchgate.net/publication/46443188 A</u> <u>Sort of Homecoming Incarceration and the Housing</u> <u>Security of Urban Men</u>; Marta Nelson, Perry Deess, and Charlotte Allen, *The First Month Out: Post-Incarceration Experiences in New York City* (New York: Vera Institute of Justice, 1999), 16, <u>https://perma.cc/J37Z-FSH8</u>; and Rebecca L. Nasner and Nancy G. La Vigne, "Family Support in the Prisoner Reentry Process: Expectations and Realities," *Journal of Offender Rehabilitation* 43, no. 1 (2006), 93-106, <u>https://perma.cc/U7C2-XNV7</u>.

5. United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), *Public Housing* (Washington, DC: HUD), <u>https://perma.cc/HX8T-Y3BQ</u>.

6. Demelza Baer, Avinash Bhati, Lisa Brooks et al., Understanding the Challenges of Prisoner Reentry: Research Findings from the Urban Institute's Prisoner Reentry Portfolio (Washington, DC: Urban Institute, 2006), https://perma.cc/KZ4V-NJ2D; and Geller and Curtis, 2011.

7. The permanent ban to public housing for lifetime sex offender registrants was established through the Quality Housing and Work Responsibility Act (1998). The Independent Agencies Appropriation Act established the permanent ban to public housing for people convicted of producing methamphetamines in public housing (1999). See Lahny R. Silva, "Criminal Histories in Public Housing," *Wisconsin Law Review* 5, no. 24 (2015), 375-397, <u>https://</u> papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2773776.

8. United States Department of Housing and Urban Development, Letter to Public Housing Authority Executive Directors (Washington, DC: HUD, June 17, 2011), <u>https://perma.cc/9TED-GH2F</u>.

9. United States Department of Housing and Urban Development, Office of Public and Indian Housing, Guidance for Public Housing Agencies (PHAs) and Owners of Federally-Assisted Housing on Excluding the Use of Arrest Records in Housing Decisions: Notice PIH 2015-19 (Washington, DC: HUD, November 2, 2015), https:// perma.cc/X3U7-EX8N.

10. United States Department of Housing and Urban Development, Office of General Counsel Guidance on Application of Fair Housing Act Standards to the Use of Criminal Records by Providers of Housing and Real Estate*Related Transactions* (Washington, DC: HUD, April 4, 2016), <u>https://perma.cc/5A7Y-HYDG</u>.

11. United States Interagency Council on Homelessness, USICH Elects New Leaders During First Meeting of the Biden Administration (Washington, DC: USICH, May 27, 2021), https://perma.cc/4LTK-FGWB.

12. United States Department of Housing and Urban Development, Letter to Public Housing Authorities, Continuums of Care, Multifamily Owners, and HUD Grantees (Washington, DC: HUD, June 23, 2021), <u>https://</u> perma.cc/L52D-92EZ.

13. Ibid.

14. The White House, *The Build Back Better Framework* (Washington, DC: The White House, 2021), <u>https://perma.cc/XFC6-PZJX</u>; and Jeff Stein, "How the House Spending Bill Expands Affordable Housing," *The Washington Post*, November 19, 2021, <u>https://perma.cc/3HQP-XFYK</u>.

15. Allegheny County Housing Authority, Admissions and Continued Occupancy Policy (McKees Rocks, PA: Allegheny County Housing Authority, October 1, 2021, <u>https://perma.cc/29RZ-5K89</u>; and Allegheny County Housing Authority, Section 8 Administrative Plan (McKees Rocks, PA: Allegheny County Housing Authority, May 1, 2021), <u>https://perma.cc/9ATQ-37JX</u>.

16. National Reentry Resource Center, "Webinar: Looking Beyond a Conviction: Opening Doors to Public Housing," April 27, 2021, <u>https://nationalreentryresourcecenter.org/</u> <u>events/webinar-beyond-conviction-opening-doors-public-housing</u>.

17. State of Delaware, Delaware State Housing Authority, Family Reentry Program (FRP) (Dover, DE: State of Delaware), <u>https://perma.cc/C7F9-985S</u>; and Mark Eichmann, "Delaware Launches Statewide Family Reentry Program," WHYY, July 11, 2020, <u>https://perma.cc/P35R-DMDV</u>.

18. Delaware Correction Reentry Commission, 2021-2024 Delaware Recidivism Reduction System Blueprint (Dover, DE: Delaware Correctional Reentry Commission, 2021), https://perma.cc/38M3-BGRJ.

19. Oklahoma City Housing Authority (OCHA) and Vera Institute of Justice, Been to Jail or Prison? Have a Criminal Record? You may still be able to live in public housing in Oklahoma City (Oklahoma City, OK: OCHA, 2020), <u>https://</u> perma.cc/C772-HGSG. 20. Ava Pittman, Housing for All: Reducing Barriers to Housing for People with Criminal Records. An Analysis of THA's Criminal Background Checks and Eligibility with Proposed Recommendations for Revisions, (Tacoma, WA: Tacoma Housing Authority (THA), 2020), <u>https://perma. cc/K5G8 -NUD6</u>; and THA, "Tacoma Housing Authority Changes Criminal Screening Policies," press release (Tacoma, WA: THA, May 27, 2021).

21. Community Renewal Society, "Four Monumental Legislative Victories!" Community Renewal Society, January 21, 2021, <u>https://perma.cc/6SDH-PDH6</u>.

22. Michigan Campaign to End Homelessness (MCTEH), Ending Homelessness in Michigan: Annual Report (Lansing, MI: MCTEH, 2019), 5, <u>https://perma.cc/NHX4-S5JJ</u>.

23. John Bae, Margaret diZerega, Jacob Kang-Brown, Ryan Shanahan, and Ram Subramanian, *Coming Home: An Evaluation of the New York City Housing Authority's Family Reentry Pilot Program* (New York: Vera Institute of Justice, 2016), <u>https://perma.cc/MU36-2KSP</u>.

About BJA

The Bureau of Justice Assistance (BJA) helps to make American communities safer by strengthening the nation's criminal justice system. BJA's grants, training and technical assistance, and policy development services provide government jurisdictions (state, local, tribal, and territorial) and public and private organizations with the cutting edge tools and best practices they need to support law enforcement, reduce violent and drug-related crime, and combat victimization.

To learn more about BJA, visit <u>https://bja.ojp.gov</u>, or follow us on Facebook (<u>www.facebook.com/DOJBJA</u>) and Twitter (<u>@DOJBJA</u>). BJA is part of the Department of Justice's Office of Justice Programs.



For more information about Vera, visit <u>www.vera.org</u>.